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4426 Excelsior Rd. Sacramento, CA 95655   

July 9, 2007

Mr. Matthew A. Spokely, P.E.

Principal, Wood Rogers

3301 C Street, Building 100-B

Sacramento, CA 95816

Dear Matt:

I appreciate the opportunity to meet with you, Jim, and Jennifer this morning to discuss the latest details regarding the stormwater management plan for the Lent Ranch Marketplace Project (Project). Our conversation provided a fuller understanding of the extent to which the Project’s planners and engineers have addressed both regulatory and community concerns about potential impacts to water and riparian habitat quality resulting from the Project. 

As I stated at our meeting today, the Laguna Creek Watershed Council (LCWC) is commenting on the Project for the following reasons:

1) to encourage consideration of meaningful, scientifically-defensible project design alternatives that we feel are appropriate to maintain and enhance the integrity of our area's aquatic resources,

2) to promote Low Impact Development (LID) design alternatives directly to engineers, planners, and municipal officers associated with local projects, and

3) to solicit feedback from local project proponents regarding the benefits of and obstacles to implementing LID practices.

I have reviewed the materials from today's meeting with other LCWC members, and relayed what I feel was an accurate account of our discussion. I would like to affirm that the LCWC understands and appreciates that the Project is near the end of its planning and design timeline and that significant project design costs have already been expended. I know you can appreciate our commitment to ensure the Project minimizes impacts to the downstream National Wildlife Refuge and to areas of threatened species habitat.

After reviewing the current Project stormwater BMP design and constraints, we offer the following comments regarding the treatment of runoff from the Project site that take into consideration the LCWC's Project design concerns while recognizing the three constraints to the Project's BMP selection as identified in the distributed materials (soil type, zoning requirements, and costs).

The site design calls for construction of a combined peak flood and storm water quality control system that relies in part on detention and in part on retention of the increased run-off generated by the Project.  The proposed extended detention basin/wet pond design is based on complex modeling and engineering assumptions and calculations which should be carefully and deliberately reviewed so as to avoid creating infrastructure that may not perform as intended and cannot be easily adapted to changing hydrologic conditions.  

In order to accommodate the Project’s ambitious construction timeline and improve the overall quality of the Project, LCWC proposes that the design of the Project’s water quality control features be broadened to include a distributed system of landscape improvements that would significantly increase the Project’s on-site storm water retention capacity, bring the Project into compliance with the City of Elk Grove’s tree canopy cover requirements for parking lots, and expedite the Project review process by adding redundancy to the current design.  These objectives could be achieved by slightly redesigning the Project’s planned open space features and modestly adding to the number of trees included in the Project footprint as described below.  

On the Promenade property, which is planned with an extensive footprint of interior buildings, approximately 45 percent of the roof runoff generated by the water quality design storm (0.55 inches) could be retained in the interior open space areas planned for the site if these areas are designed to have an average soil depth of 1.5 feet, with soil amendments added to create about a 25 percent porosity factor. Grading would need to be appropriate to facilitate flow of water into the green areas. This would in effect create functional landscaping.

About 50 percent of the water quality design storm runoff generated by the approximately 50-acre Promenade parking lot could be retained on site by devoting 2.5 acres to trees and stormwater capture. This could be accomplished by:

· Designing the planned green space around the perimeter of the Promenade property to include a 6.5 foot wide bio-retention cell with an average soil depth of 1.5 feet and soil amendments necessary to create about a 25 percent porosity factor. 

· Increasing the number of trees within the parking lot to a density similar to what is planned for Parcel D. This involves pairing up the single trees currently shown in the Project design and placing these and the other pairs of trees in this area in 3 feet wide by 30 feet long bioretention planters with the soil depth and porosity described above. These planters would be designed to be slightly depressed and either have no curbs to permit water flow or have curbs with cut-outs. The landscaping would serve three functions: stormwater management, temperature reduction (heat island effects), and aesthetics. This would increase the number of trees currently planned for the site by about 30 percent, bringing the site’s canopy cover up to about 50 percent as required under the City of Elk Grove’s General Plan.

On Parcel D, similar landscape improvements could be made to capture about 50 percent of the water quality design storm on site.  Since this site calls for a higher tree density than the Promenade property, the additional retention capacity could be created simply by placing the 140 pairs of trees planned for the site into bioretention planters (three feet wide by thirty feet long) with the soil depth and porosity factors described above, and designing the planned green space around the perimeter of the site to include bio-retention cells up to five-feet in width with the same soil depth and porosity factors.  

The above suggestions were developed using LID principles and making estimates, based on the plans you have shared with us, of the size of the parking lot and building in the Project.  The extent of the changes to the plan would be very modest yet the potential benefits to the environment would be significant.  Considering the significant risk to a valued natural resource, the Stone Lakes NWR, one of the few remaining wetlands of any size in an area that was once a vast network of waterways, we believe these changes are a wise investment.  Not only would these changes meet our watershed council’s goals for natural resource protection, but they would also be responsive to concerns of the Elk Grove Planning Commissioners, who have requested improvements in the landscape design, including shading in the parking lot, and an investigation into the feasibility of using LID more extensively in the Project.

The LCWC shares with General Growth Properties and M&H Realty a commitment to the stewardship of our environment.  We welcome the opportunity to provide our community's voice to a project like the Lent Ranch Marketplace. The modifications we are suggesting are consistent with the LCWC’s objectives in reviewing the Project, as outlined above, and we intend to submit them to the City of Elk Grove and the Regional Board as LCWC's comments this week.

As we discussed at our meeting, I hope you and other Project representatives will be able to attend the LCWC meeting on Monday evening, August 6th to discuss the benefits and constraints of our suggested modifications - regardless of the project's status at that time. As an organization that has begun a steady regimen of new development project review and LID advocacy, the Laguna Creek Watershed Council would benefit from such a discourse. Thank you again for your time.

Sincerely,
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Greg Suba, Coordinator

Laguna Creek Watershed Council

916-772-3230

www.lagunacreek.org


cc: Jim Gillum

      Jennifer O'Neal, Wood Rogers

Mayor Cooper, Elk Gove


Mayor Pro Tem Leary, Elk Grove


Councilmember Davis, Elk Grove


Councilmember Hume, Elk Grove


Councilmember Scherman, Elk Grove


Commissioner Greene, Elk Grove


Commissioner Murphy, Elk Grove


Commissioner Maita, Elk Grove


Commissioner Murphey, Elk Grove


Commisssioner Villanueva, Elk Grove

      Robert Solecki, Regional Board

      Greg Vaughn, Regional Board
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